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KINGSTEIGNTON TOWN COUNCIL
FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 7 FEBRUARY, 2018
Present:

Mayor:  Councillor R Peart

Deputy Mayor:  Councillor B Austen

Councillors:  R Bovey, T Dempster, J Green,  K Jones, C Meathrel, D Rollason, L Rose,  J Scagell,  M Stevenson, B Thorne, G Wickham
Members of the Public:  Mrs E Wickham 
Town Clerk:  Mrs C Lakin
Police Report
Apologies were received from PC Derbyshire and PCSO Pike, but the following report was submitted:

· Criminal Damage 11 (most were damage to vehicles)
· Dog Incident 1

· Theft from motor vehicle 1

· Drink/Drive 2

· Assault 14 (most linked to domestics)

· Theft from shops 4

· Burglary 1

· Anti-Social Behaviour around the History Garden, Oakford Lawn – no issues were reported.  We are still monitoring the area.

· Boy Races, Tesco, Premier Inn and Halfords – again no reports or issues.  Still monitoring and liaising with drivers.

· Orchid Vale issues around Care Home – PC Derbyshire and I are liaising with residents and Care Home Company.  Ongoing.

· The Special Constables will soon be carrying out a speed operation in and around Kingsteignton and Newton Abbot.
Public Participation
There was no public participation
County Councillor R Peart’s Report
I have received notification of the Viridor Planning Application – Variation of conditions 3 and 5 of planning permission 05/3070/04 for proposed integrated waste management facility consisting of dry recyclate and commercial and industrial waste materials recycling facilities, incorporating small vehicle transfer station, enclosed compositing facility, fitters’ workshop and associated infrastructure together with a 3 million cubic metres of additional residual waste disposal capacity.  
When I attended the Liaison Group we were informed that due to changing market information and the demand for residual waste, that which cannot be recycled, is greater than the current capacity available in Devon and Cornwall.  The Heathfield site that was closed in January, 2016 has a significant void which makes it the most sensible option to meet the region’s waste requirements in the short to medium term.  It is anticipated that the void will take five years to fill and the scale of operation is hoped to be smaller than in the past.  Inputs into the site are anticipated to be a maximum of 225,000 tonnes per year.  The existing permission expired January, 2018 and Viridor are submitting an application to change this condition to allow for continued land fill for an additional 5 years
Cllrs Wickham, Thorne and I are attending a walk around of the site on 13 February, 2018 at 10.00.

The good news about this site re-opening is that Viridor Credits will be reopening.

I have taken note of the questions you have raised and will hopefully have answers for you following the site visit.

Footpath 1 running alongside the River Teign from Hackney Marshes to the Passage House Inn is being repaired and will be closed for a period of time

I have been informed that there will be a public drop in event to allow people to meet the contractor, Mildren, who are undertaking the works on the A380 at the Passage House Hotel between 3-6pm on Friday 9 February, 2018.  This will provide the opportunity to find out more about the ongoing roadworks and ask questions.
District Councillor Reports

Councillor B Austen 
I attended a Full Council meeting which amended and endorsed Policies.  Both Appeals committees were cancelled.
Councillor R Peart 
At the Overview & Scrutiny meeting there was a presentation on “Connecting Devon & Somerset – Broadband”.  The take up on Phase 1 of the project was around 43%, in line with the national average.  Phase 2 was scheduled to have increased percentage coverage to 93% by the end of 2019 and take up was high in rural areas.  A voucher scheme was available to assist properties not covered by the formal phases of roll out.
The Housing Needs Lead Officer for Teignbridge gave a presentation on the Homelessness Reduction Act 2017, which came into effect on 3 April, 2017.  The Act puts more emphasis on homelessness prevention with new legal duties on local authorities to provide meaningful support to everyone that is homeless or at risk of homelessness.  The Homelessness Reduction Act, 2017 doubles the number of days from 28 to 56 and anyone accepted by the council as being threatened with homelessness will be owed the new prevention duty and the council would need to take “reasonable steps” to help them avoid becoming homeless.  DCLG predicts that homelessness prevention caseloads will increase by approximately 25%; has estimated a projected increase of 50% for review requests in line with the new duties and a rise in service administration costs of 2% per year.

Councillor D Rollason
I have been in contact with Westaway Sausages regarding parking issues at Rydon Industrial Estate, which is causing difficulties for suppliers and customers.  It should be good news that yellow lines have been approved for this site, but it is taking a huge amount of time for the work to be done.  I feel that this should be a learning curve and that the council should sit down and look at how Local Government works – nothing has been done wrong but due to the length of time for things to be actioned the system is not working.
Councillor B Thorne 
Cllr Thorne spoke about the setting of Budgets and capital implementation amounts which are very large.  He said that the Council need to fight to obtain funding for projects within the town.  More ideas are needed to put Kingsteignton to the fore front. 
MINUTES OF THE FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE COMMUNITY HALL, RYDON ROAD, KINGSTEIGNTON ON WEDNESDAY 7 February, 2018 AT 7.30 pm 
Part 1
13/18
To receive and accept apologies
There were no apologies.
14/18
Declaration of Interest

There were no declarations of interest.

15/18
Mayor’s Report
Friday 3 February, 2018 - My wife and I were invited to attend the 10,000 Projects Celebration for Tesco Bags of Help.  We were welcomed by Janette Parker, Tesco Community Champion.  There were other groups in attendance who had received grants from Bags of Help.

I was asked to cut the cake, we all had a slice and a photograph was taken.  

I was told that Kingsteignton Swimming Pool had been nominated by Tesco and there was a large pile of tokens already building up from shoppers.  It was a pleasure to be invited to a great event that helps so many groups all over the area.
16/18
Minutes
The Mayor presented the minutes of the meeting held on 3 January, 2018 and were adopted.
17/18
Clerk’s Report
· I have met with Tom Hirst, NAST and Andy Stephens, of Sound and Vision at Oakford Lawn to request a quote for the installation of CCTV on the Lawn and History Garden.  I am awaiting a quote and obtaining a quote for the installation of electricity to the History Garden.
· Tom Hirst has been asked to speak with local businesses to ask if they would be prepared to contribute towards the cost of the installation of CCTV on Newton Road.  I have chased him asking if he has had any responses to this, but still await a reply
· The History Board has been installed at Oakford Lawn and the paperwork is being completed to sign this grant of with Tesco Bags of Help
· No Alcohol signs have been received in the office and will shortly be placed at Oakford Lawn, the History Garden etc.
· As you are all aware Mrs Lamb was unable to continue with her new position as Deputy Clerk due to family commitments.  This an Agenda item in Part 2
· I attended the KYC CIO Trustees and Management committee meetings
· I have contacted Richard Harris and asked him if he would be able to respond to the TDC Locally Listed Buildings Consultation as requested at the WSP meeting.  Unfortunately, due to illness Mr Harris had been unable to assist with this consultation.  Resolved:  that the Clerk will submit the information re: Honeywell to TDC
· Grant Applications have been sent out to applicants who have already applied; the advertisement has been placed in the Mid Devon Advertiser and notices have been placed on the Town Noticeboards and on our website
· I took part in a Webinar with P K J Littlejohn, who are the Town Council’s new External Auditors.  This talked you through the filling in of the form for the end of the Financial Year, which is basically the same as previous years for us.
· I attended the Local Community Advisory Service Seminar 2018 run by Zurich Insurance Company at Callington, which was a very informative meeting.  Report attached below
· I am meeting with Alexis Marsh, Neighbourhood Planning Officer, Spatial Planning and Delivery, Teignbridge District Council on 1 February 2018 to talk about the starting point for a Neighbourhood Plan if the Town Council decide this is what they wish to do.
· I will be arranging to meet with Maggie Bonnell, KingsCare to talk about what they are doing towards making the Town Dementia Friendly and what the Town Council can do to assist with this.
· All applications for funds from the Elector Fund have been submitted.
Local Community Advisory Service Seminar 2018

Risk Engineering

24 January, 2018 at Callington Town Hall

This Seminar was run by Zurich and was a very useful event. It highlighted the importance of Risk Assessments, relevant training, training records, and appraisals.  Training Records should record the date of the training event, where the event was held, the date and if available a copy of the Agenda.  Refresher events should also be attended.  Areas like the garage should be locked at all times to ensure that unauthorised persons do not access this area.  Policies should be maintained showing when equipment was serviced, training for the use of any machinery and these should be kept on record for at least three years in the case of any claim being made.

Other areas covered were dealing with obvious hazards straightaway, that any accidents are recorded in the Accident Book; Safeguarding, Safe Recruitment etc.

Risk Assessments should be carried out and cover identifying hazards; who is likely to be harmed; findings.  These should be reviewed and monitored on a regular basis.  Risk Assessments should be carried out before any works are done.

Also covered was Lone Workers and things that can be put in place i.e. panic buttons, maintenance workers/caretakers should always let the office know where they are working and what they are going to be doing.  

I will be looking at all Risk Assessments in the coming weeks/months and ensuring that the Council have all documentation in place that is required
18/18
Committee Reports

Community Hall Committee:  Cllr Jones presented the minutes of the meeting held on 10 January, 2018.  Approved
Recreation/Footpaths/Fountains Committee:  Cllr Stevenson presented the minutes of the meeting held on 10 January, 2018.  Approved

Finance Committee:  Cllr Rollason presented the minutes of the meeting held on 17 January, 2018 Approved.
Works, Services & Planning Committee:  Cllr Peart presented the minutes of the meetings held on 3 & 17 January, 2018.   Approved.
General Purposes Committee:  Cllr Peart presented the minutes of the meeting held on 24 January 2018
19/18
Representative Reports
Ball Clay Heritage- Cllr Thorne said he attended a recent meeting of Ball Clay Heritage and was bowled over by the enthusiasm of this group.  The group want to visit local schools to talk to the youth about the Ball Clay Heritage and to get them involved.  They spoke about the History Boards for the History Garden, Oakford Lawn and wish to be involved with this project.  Cllr Bovey said that he had spoken to a representative from the Group and confirmed that he is the point of contact on the Council for this.

Cllr Thorne said that it would be good to see a Museum set up showing the history of the Ball Clay and Sibelco and Cllr Rollason suggested that this could be a capital project for the town.

Ball Clay Heritage are looking to erect a Noticeboard on Teign Grace Meadow and Cllr Thorne wondered if the Town Council could be involved with this.

Devon Association of Local Councils – Copy of minutes from the last meeting received from Cllr Meathrel, which are attached

Feoffees – Cllr Austen said that there had been a couple of meetings when discussion had been around the conversion of a shop and upstairs flat.  One application for funding had been received from a single parent for bedroom carpet and this had been approved.
Kingsteignton Youth Centre – Cllr Austen provided the council with a copy of her Chair of Trustees Report from the Annual General Meeting of KYC CIO held on 7 February, 2018:-

Since we re-opened the Youth Centre in May 2015 our youth club has been run by our Youth Leader, Michelle, with the help of her husband Adrian and a team of volunteers, including young people under 18 and adults. Their aim is to provide social and recreational activities that will help young people have fun, learn about themselves and others, develop confidence and self-esteem, and grow into well-adjusted and well integrated members of society. 

Young people today are facing huge personal, educational and social challenges and research shows that increasingly they are suffering from high levels of stress and anxiety as a result. We know this not only from our own youth club members but also from research.  The research tells us that as adults we can help young people face these challenges and cope with stress in a healthy way by providing opportunities for them to make friends and engage in activities together that build self-confidence and self-esteem. 

The youth club provides a place for children and young people to meet and make friends in a safe, accessible and well equipped space.

They have a chance to try new and sometimes challenging activities and do things that will increase their confidence and skills.  When they are ready they are encouraged to take responsibility and help other young people and adults to plan and deliver activities that everyone will enjoy. 

Our young people take part in a wide range of activities in the youth club: football, archery, pool, darts, music, singing, dance, cookery, art, craft, board games, console games, barbecues, discussion groups, and for the over 11s, day trips. 

Young members have organised stay awake overnight sessions to raise funds, they have packed bags to collect for donations at Tesco, and they had a stall at the Ram Roast and Garden, Craft and Hobby Fayre to advertise the youth club. 

Research also tells us that young people need positive role models and reliable information from people they can trust if they are to learn to make safe choices.  Our youth club provides a valuable service helping young people make safe choices in their personal relationships, sharing information that helps them learn about sexual health and respectful relationships. Youth club members hold sessions in which they can ask questions and learn about things they may feel unable to discuss elsewhere.  KYC charity is in fact the sole C-Card* scheme provider in the town with two assessors trained by the Eddystone Trust, helping to improve sexual health among young people aged under 25.

Young people’s views are heard in KYC with respect and are valued: an example of this is was in September 2017 when youth club members held a discussion on voting at 16 and submitted a summary of their views to The House of Lords Select Enquiry on Citizenship and Civic Engagement.
 
On an individual level, Michelle and her volunteers make themselves available to listen and support any young person in KYC who is experiencing difficulties. They may be facing problems at home or school or in their peer relationships. The presenting issues may be so concerning that urgent support is needed from appropriate safeguarding services, and an urgent referral is then made.  The trustees funded appropriate training in child and adolescent mental health for Michelle in 2016/17.  KYC trustees are grateful to all the staff and volunteers who make such an invaluable contribution to running a successful club. 

Looking ahead

The trustees are now working hard to increase income which can be used to not only maintain our facilities but also to improve them for the benefit of established and new users. We recognise that we need to update some areas of the Youth Centre if we are to be successful.  Our focus in 2016- 2017 was on making the sports hall more suitable for use by adults’ especially older people and anyone with a hearing loss. I am delighted to hear that the long awaited acoustic panels are being installed in the hall. This project has been funded by grants received from local Co-op shoppers, the Masons Wake Fund, Kingsteignton Town Council, Devon County Council and Teignbridge District Council. We are grateful to all who have contributed and especially local Councillors who have assisted us in obtaining grants.
Of course, some members of the community whose children now attend youth club sessions were themselves members of the youth club when they were young, but many people only discover the youth centre by chance. This is especially true for the many new residents moving into our growing town.  Our aim in the coming months is to increase public awareness that KYC has a range of resources suitable for everyone to enjoy, to encourage people to explore what we can offer, and to increase revenue from private hire bookings in order to become more self-funding and more sustainable. 

Rydon Primary School – Cllr Peart said that out of 320 schools in the area, Rydon Primary School had finished 6th.

Sibelco – Cllr Peart said that he would find out from Sibelco if anyone is taking over from Keith Lee.

Stover Canal Trust - Cllr Wickham reported:

On 16 January, 2017, I attended, on your behalf, a meeting of the Trustees of Stover Canal.  The Trustees determine policy for work on the Canal which is undertaken by the Management Committee.

Dr Smurthwaite – It was reported that Dr Smurthwaite had retired for health reasons as Secretary for the Trust and the Committee.  She had held the position for many years.  It was agreed that she should be offered a Life Membership.

Ventiford Basin – Councillors will recall that following work by the Basin, further granite railway tracks had been discovered.  These were under the new Cycle Track.  It was hoped to arrange for the Cycle Track to be moved so that the rails could be seen.  Arrangements are being made for tree stumps to be removed from the Basin, grouting of the walls, lining of the Basin and construction of a dam so that water could be returned in the Basin.  An application is being made for funding from the Lottery and the involvement of Sibelco would be acknowledged.

Health and Safety Policy and Management Procedures – These were discussed in detail and agreed.  Paul Tapper was appointed “Health and Safety” Trustee Representative, and Health and Safety requirement, and this would be explained to Working Party members as appropriate and Safety Helmets would be available.

Finance – Accounts for year ending 30 June, 2017 would be available at the Annual General Meeting being held on 17 March, 2018.  

Accounts and Membership is linked to calendar years and income from Subscriptions with donations is not “ring fenced”.  Admin costs particularly Insurance increase so it was proposed to increase membership subscriptions from £8 to £10 single and £10 to £12 joint

Teignbridge Archaeological Society – Cllr Meathrel reported that due to lack of membership the Society is being closed.  Some of the Equipment has been passed to Lee Bray, Senior Archaeologist, Dartmoor National Park, for which they were very grateful.  
Teignbridge Association of Local Councils – Cllr Meathrel provided a copy of the minutes from the recent meeting (copy attached)
Twinning Association – Cllr Peart said that he was unable to attend the Annual General Meeting but this was attended by Cllrs Meathrel and Wickham.  

Cllr Peart said that the committee had been re-elected as before, apart from Alex Khan, who was stepping down as Chair.  He said the Association was in a good place and that he had helped them with a grant to help entertain the French visitors when they are here in the summer
Viridor – Resolved:  Representatives are:  Cllrs Thorne, Wickham and Peart

Cllr Rose left the meeting at 8.40 pm
New Councillors Course, Report from Cllr Dempster - I attended the above course at the Exeter Court Hotel.  There were approximately 14 other candidates, from various Parishes around the area, attending the course some of whom had been in post for anything up to a year.

The sessions was led by a lady, whose name I have mislaid in my notes, but had been a Town Clerk for many years and apparently had a lot of experience in all aspects of running Councils.

The session started with a question and answer, we were asked the questions, such as why did councils exist and what part did councillors play etc.  Surprisingly, very few from the more experienced councillors got the rights answers.  The session continued along the lines of a lecture which broadly followed the Good Councillors Guide with a few anecdotes thrown in.  It was completed by a quiz and then rounded off with any questions from the floor.

An instructive course from which I took copious notes only to discover that, of course, I had already got the information supplied by Carol Lakin in the Good Councillors Guide.  The anecdotes and comments from the Councillors were interesting if not always relevant and some were very controversial.
All in all a useful evening spent gaining information that prompted a little light reading to expand some practical knowledge of being a Councillor.
20/18
 Policies – to approve renewal

· Code of Conduct -  Approved
· Procurement Policy – Amendments to be made to 15 a) to read:  The contract is of Type A – under £2000.  It is obligatory to obtain at least three quotes for Type B - £2001 to £10,000.  Approved
· Policy on Smoking at Work - Approved
· Press & Media Policy – Amendments to be made:  
4.5 To read:
“Letters representing the view of the Council should only be issued by the Town Council following agreement by the Council or relevant committee.  If individual Members choose to send letters to express their own opinion on Council policies on any media platform they are strongly ……”

6.2 To read:

“In line with practice elsewhere in the country, the Council will not quote any Councillor in a news release, Town Council Newsletter ……”  Approved
· Equality & Diversity – Amendments to be made:  First paragraph to read:
“The aims of Kingsteignton Town Council is to promote the best interest of all the local community by providing facilities and amenities not provided in the Town by the County Council or District Council …….”

· Anti-Fraud & Corruption Policy – Amendments to be made:
3.5.1 To read: “For their protection ….”

5.4 To read: “the Council’s Disciplinary and Grievance procedures …”

· Internal Control Policy – Amendments to be made:
3.1 To read: “the Council has appointed a Mayor who is responsible for the smooth running of meetings, and the Town Clerk should ensure that all Council decisions are lawful”

3.1 Penultimate bullet point to read:  “Cheques will be signed in the present of the Town Clerk or Finance Officer.”

Information concerning the use and control NatWest Debit Cards should be added to this policy.  Approved

· Annual Investment Strategy – Amendment to be made:
Last line of Investment Objectives should read:  “Where external investment managers are used, as agreed at a Full Council meeting …….”
Last line of Specified Investments should read:  “Current investment is with the NatWest is highly secure”

Last line of Non-Specified Investments should read:  “Given the unpredictability and uncertainties surrounding such investments, the Council should seek expert advice and be prudent”  
Under Long Term Investments last line should read:  “……. during the financial year 2018/19” Approved
· Dignity at Work/Bullying and Harassment Policy - Approved
· Whistleblowing Policy - Approved
· Safeguarding Policy – to be taken to March Full Council meeting for discussion
· Fire Safety Policy - Approved
21/18
Policies - to approve new policies

· Work Related Stress Policy – Approved
· Training & Development Policy – Approved
· Council Delegation Scheme – Amendments to be made as follows:
Under 1. Introduction – No of Committees to be changed to five and General Purposes Committee added to list
3.1. To read The Town Clerk

3.3a to read:  “To incur expenditure up to a maximum as defined in the Financial Regulations” 

3.4e to read: “……subject to a limit as defined in the Financial Regulations”


Approved
· Complaints Policy Amendments to be made:
2.6 To read: “….. allowing the complainant the opportunity to read the material 7days before the meeting”

Approved

Resolved:  that the above amendments be made to the relevant Policies and adopted
22/18
Standing Orders – to review

Members had been passed a copy of the Standing Orders prior to the meeting.  All amendments that had been highlighted in red were approved.  
5f should read: “Candidates should provide a statement of his/her intention to stand as Mayor providing details of experience they have of chairing meetings, their attendance at meetings and how long they have been a serving councillor”

13e should read:  “A decision as to whether to grant a dispensation shall be made by the Town Clerk ….”

14d should read: “…. The council shall consider what, if any action to take against him/her…”

18f should read: “Where the value of a contract is likely to exceed the figure given by the Office of Government Commerce Procurement Policy Note 04/17 (or other threshold …..”

Resolved:  that the following amendments are made to Kingsteignton Town Council Standing Orders and adopted.
23/18
Financial Regulations – to review

Members had been passed a copy of the Standing Orders prior to the meeting.  

Resolved:  that this item should be passed to the March Full Council meeting for discussion.
24/18
Feoffees – to approve Cllr Austen to serve another term as Trustee for Feoffees

Resolved:  that Cllr Austen be re-elected for a further term as Trustee for Feoffees
25/18
Correspondence

· All members of the Town Council are cordially invited to join the Trustees at the first AGM of Kingsteignton Youth Centre CIO, which will be held at 10.30am on Wednesday 7 February, 2018 in the Mary Hall Suite, Community Hall Rydon Road

· Thank you letter from Kingsteignton Youth Centre for the grant of £5000 from the Town Council 

· Email received from DCC re: Have your say on Exe Estuary Codes of Conduct.  Copy forwarded to all councillors

· DCC – Footpath No: 1 Kingsteignton alongside the River Teign from Hackney Marshes to the Passage House to be closed from Monday 26 February, 2018 for a period of not exceeding 6 months to carry out repair works.

· Councillors were shown various designs for the fencing at the front of the History Garden, Oakford Lawn.  It was agreed that the bow top fencing should be used.

The meeting closed at 9.30

Signed: …………………………………….            Dated:……………………………..
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